# The Long Gazette Valley Gazette

Cañada College, Redwood City

Vol. 7, No. 2

October 30, 1989

#### **Election November 7**

## **Board Candidates Meet at Cañada**

Board candidates meeting at Cañada On Wednesday, Oct. 11, seven candidates for the college board spoke at Cañada. Ted Reller, Cañada's Political Science professor was the host.

With two open seats on the board, the candidates are waiting eagerly to fill them.

One of the main issues to which most of the candidates spoke was affirmative action.

Yaya DeLuna, a history instructor at Foothill College, believed that one of the reasons she should be elected is because she's a minority. "Over the years, the board has not had any minorities on it, I believe now is the time it should," said an enthusiastic DeLuna.

Another of the candidates, Karen Robinson Keane also felt that the board should consider the demographics of our community and pay more attention to the ethnic backgrounds of the citizens.

Steven Glick, the Vice-President of the business-sponsored Bay Area Council, agreed with Robinson and DeLuna by expressing the need for more minority hiring.

Other issues discussed were the education programs for working people and child care.

Burlingame High School's assistant Principal Tullio "Til" Bertini said that he would like to see more adult educational programs, especially for those who have full-time jobs. His stance on child-care however was not as positive as the other six candidates, saying that he would have to research



both the needs and costs, to determine if it would be a valuable asset or an unnecessary expenditure.

Beth Kelly Bhatnager, an attorney and CSM instructor, also spoke strongly of her goals to develop programs attuned to the changing needs of the community's employers and students of all backgrounds and ages. On the subject of child care, she felt that, if elected, she would look for federal funding for such a project.

Agreeing with Bhatnager were candidates Helen Hausman and Maxine Gonsalves. Both spoke of the need to serve the community as a whole, from newly graduated high school students pursuing an A.A. degree, to students of all ages wishing to enhance their lives through academic, leisure and personal enhancement courses.

All of the candidates appeared honest, capable and willing to try and reflect the community's needs as a member of the board.

November 7th is election day.

#### Capable Replacement

### Colts Get New Basketball Coach

By Martin Hastie

After a long and difficult search for a capable replacement for the departed basketball coach Al Klein, Cañada's president D. Robert Stiff has named Michael Legarza head coach for the' 89-90 season.

Legarza, a former all-coast performer at Menlo college, comes to the position highly recommended by some of the nation's top basketball coaches. Mike Krzewski from Duke University's perennial final four cagers called Legarza "a student of the game," and Cañada's golf coach and committee selection member Jerry Drever said "great recommendations by coach K and Standford's Mike Montgomery made the decision easier."

Jerry Tarkanian from UNLV's pre-season favorites said of Legarza "There is not one in the country that could do a better job at Cañada."

Cañada's basketball fortunes have been somewhat in limbo since Klein left for a high school coaching post in Idaho. Since that time Cañada's Anthropology professor Eldon Earnhardt has been conditioning and training this year's candidates. Earnhardt also served on the selection committee along with Drever, newly appointed Vice President Olivia Martinez, and committee Chair John Friesen, Humanities Division Director.

Legarza said "I am a man who genuinely cares about student/athletes and am confident I can develop a successful program at Cañada."

Committee members were unanimous in their choice of Legarza although the finalists for the full time time position were "of

the highest caliber."

Legarza holds a BA in education from the University of Nevada in Reno and a Master's Degree in education from the University of San Diego. He will begin his assignment in early November.



# Smoking Policy Working Here

Cañada's recently adopted 'No Smoking' policy needs help.

Smokers are respecting the new policy but the policy might not be respecting the

smokers.

"The buildings need permanent 'No Smoking Beyond This Point' signs like they have over at Kaiser Hospital "says Angelo Festa, Cañada's instructor and proponent of the "No Smoking" laws.

"The problem arises when newcomers to Cañada who like to light up, end up being admonished by non-smoking students who are familiar with the "forbidden zones."

Perhaps these confrontations could be avoided if permanent signs were mounted on each building instead of the flimsy blue taped ones currently used.

The new policy has already had a positive effect on the Cañada faculty.

"I know of a few members of Cañada's staff who have considerably cut down on the number of cigarettes they smoke since the new policy took effect" said Festa.

According to the American Cancer Society, each time a smoker finished a cigarette, they have reduced their life span by 14 minutes. Therefore, Cañada's policy is saving lives.

In Festa's opinion, "the policy was long overdue; it's obviously working but now we need some new signs."

#### Long Valley Gazette

Newspaper Staff
Fred Boos
Martin Hastie
Harold Queary
Jenine Sykes
Kathy Pugh
Kris Rock
Eric Gonzales

And special thanks to Terri Cresswell and the production staff of Cynthia and Raul Vielma



**Movie Review** 

# "When Harry Met Sally"

By Martin Hastie

"What should I do tonight?"

Those were my thoughts last Friday night. I had ten bucks in my pocket beckoning me to go to the movies.

After paying \$6.50 to get in, I went over to the candy counter and bought a Ju-Ju Bee and a small cup of water (not really but you can't get much for \$3.50).

I finally found a seat after dodging all of the "gum-mines" dotting the floor. The curtains opened and the film began.

When Harry Met Sally is a Rob Reiner film starring Billy Crystal as "Harry" and Meg Ryan as "Sally."

The film begins with a walk back to 1977 at the University of Chicago. Reiner has done a super job of bringing back the styles and attitudes of that decade by showing the actors in their Bell-Bottom jeans and permed hair. Harry meets Sally for the first time when they share a ride to New York together after graduation.

When they arrive in New York, They separate and are ready to begin their new lives. Reiner leaves the audience guessing as to where This film go next. It's not a long wait as the scenario abruptly shifts into the

eighties.

Sideburns and Bell-Bottoms gone, a now married Harry meets up with Sally at the airport. The two barely recognize each other and Harry is clearly happier to see Sally than she is to see him.

The two separate again definitely not to Sally's dismay.

The film is a good half-hour old by the time the two meet again finally arriving in 1989.

Reiner uses situations that run parallel to many of today's students real personal events, giving the film the feeling of 'realism'. One of these real events is the trauma involved when a relationship fails.

The only disturbing part of this film is the mockery it makes of the institution of marriage. An example of this occurs when Harry is telling his two newly-wed friends how miserable they will be when, not if, they get a divorce. This film is more of drama than a comedy.

Meg Ryan does an outstanding job of acting and I think that she really does steal the show in this one.

This movie was well worth the \$6.50, but bring your own Ju-Ju Bees.

# News From Around the Campus

#### Redwood Symphony Concerts

The redwood Symphony, conducted by Eric Kujawsky, will present an eclectic program of chamber orchestra music on Saturday, November 4 at 8:00 p.m., St. John's Presbyterian Church, Berkeley, and Sunday, November 5, at 3:00 p.m., Cañada College Theatre, Redwood City.

This program will consist of: Britten: Serenade for the Tenor and Horn with Nile Norton and Rachel Harvey, Weill and Brecht: The Berlin Requiem, and Mendelssohn: Symphony No.4 ("Italian").

Tickets are \$8 for general admission, or \$5 for children under 16. For more information call the Redwood Symphony at 366-6149.

#### One-Day Piano Lessons

The Community Services Office of the San Mateo County Community College District will be offering two new piano workshops this fall: "Power Chords for Keyboard" and "Keyboard Intros and Endings."

"Power Chords for Keyboard" will help participants discover sizzling alternatives to basic major, minor and seventh chords. Prerequisite: "Chord Approach to Piano." This class will be held Saturday, November 18, 2 to 5:30 p.m.

"Keyboard Intros and Endings" will acquaint piano playing hobbyists with techniques for enhancing their music and enjoyment at the keyboard by de-emphasizing music reading and encouraging listening and understanding. An understanding of the major, minor and seventh chords is a prerequisite for this class. This class will be held Sunday, November 19, 2:30 to 6 p.m.

Instructor Robert Laughlin will teach both workshops at Cañada in Bldg.3, Rm.114. Fee is \$45 per class; enrollment limited. To pre-register or for additional information call (415) 574-6563, the Community Services of the San Mateo County Community College District.

#### Grievance Workshop Rescheduled

The Grievance Workshop originally scheduled for Wednesday, Oct. 18 has been recheduled for Wed., Nov. 1 2-3:30 pm in Bldg 17 room 107.

What if you are treated unfairly - Is that a grievance or a complaint? What is an informal grievance lead? Know your rights.

If you are interested in attending this workshop sponsored by AFT, contact an

AFT representative.

Diane LeBow, Cañada's co-Chairperson will moderate the workshop.

#### Fall Art And Writing Classes

Artists and writers, whether novice or experienced, will have an opportunity to break away from "right and wrong" thoughts and experience the opportunity to

-continued n page 4



# EARTHQUAKE

#### ASSISTANCE

Cañada College is a collection center to receive goods and money to assist earthquake victims, particularly those in the Watsonville/ Santa Cruz area who are homeless.

Please make checks payable to "American Red Cross" and take them to Charlotte Kelley in the Business Office.

Food, clothing and supplies should be taken to the Bookstore where it will be sorted and stored for pickup.

# Campus News Continued...

#### Fall Art and Writing Classes

Coninued from page 3

write or draw based on impressions, feelings and insights through two Community Service classes.

"The Magic of Writing With Nature" will provide a walk through nature while giving participants a chance to explore new tools for expression, enjoy creative writing games and hear selected works of some well-known authors. The program will be held Saturday, October 28, 10 a.m. to 1 p.m.

"Zen and the Art Drawing" will provide the opportunity to draw without worry or fear of failure. The class will demonstrate that drawing can became less a skill to be learned and more a fulfillment of one's true, creative self. It will be held on Saturday, January 13, 1990 from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. at the College of San Mateo.

For additional information or to preregister, call (415) 574-6563, the Community Services Office.

#### Tennis Tourney Winners

Congratulations to the following winners in Cañada's highly successful Doubles Tennis Tournament. There were 43 teams from San Francisco to Union City and the winners were: Mixed Doubles; Winners Sherry Barbour and Ron Johnson, Runners Up Gail Gerbode and Paul Gilbertson, Consolation Winners Sharon Ragno and Mike McLaughlin, Consolation Runners Up Geta Dev and Tim Martin, Mens Doubles; Winners Shinobu Tagaya and Shingo Nakamura, Runners Up Jeff Mike Carr, Consolation Winners Jim Walker and Larry Drayton, Womens Doubles; Winners Yoko Uchida and Dora Kreidl, Runners Up Sharon Ragno and Gail Gerbode, Consolation Winners Tracy Quinn and Dondi Gaskell, Consolation Runners Up Suzy Conn and Karen Larson.

#### Blood Pressure Information

Free blood pressure screening and information will be available via our College Nurse, Selma Rubler, on Wednesday, and Thursday evening from 5:45 - 6:45 in the cafeteria.

DO YOU HAVE FREE TIME
Tuesday mornings?
Participate in caring for
preschool children at
Menlo Park Presbyterian
Church. \$6.50 per
hour. Social Security
number required.
366-1128